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Dear Friends,
 
The year 2022 both in Haiti and for Haiti Outreach, as 
for much of the world, was indeed very mixed. The good 
news was that COVID had been reduced to a minor 
problem, and for Haiti Outreach, we celebrated our 25th 
Anniversary!! More on that to follow elsewhere in this 
report.

However, for the country of Haiti, the political chaos and 
lawlessness, especially in the capital Port-au-Prince, 
developed even worse than the year before, when in 
2021 the President was assassinated and an earthquake 
occurred weeks later. Here is why. The Prime Minister 
did not call for new elections, not only for the presidency, 
but also for the houses of parliament. He was therefore 
essentially ruling by himself, and without any other 
authority. The army was abolished twenty years earlier, 
and the capital only had a minor police force to protect 
the population, which is very inadequate against violent 
gangs who seized control and realized they could 
kidnap people for money and charge money to control 
neighborhoods and many city streets with their superior 
guns. It’s all about power and money that the gangs now 
control over half of the capital with no one to stop them. 

What’s more they cut off access to refined gasoline 
and diesel fuel for about 4 months in 2022, paralyzing 
transportation and therefore most commerce causing 
massive shortages and hyper-inflation throughout the 
country. Haiti Outreach could do very little during that 
time, as we need fuel to operate. Finally, the gangs 
decided to allow fuel to be transported again in the 
country, but to this day are controlling and taxing it. 

Nevertheless, despite all these difficulties, Haiti 
Outreach continued our important community 
development work with the focus on clean water and 
sanitation. Some of our highlights included:

Progress was made in partnership with HANWASH in 
the commune of Cavaillon with Rotary Global Grants that 
included more wells and work on the town water system.

Great progress was also made with HANWASH and Rotary 
Global Grant support on the town water system in Pignon. 
Soon it will provide water to homes and shops in Pignon 
with a pressurized system operating 24 hours a day, 7 days 
a week.

Preliminary work was done in the commune of Ferrier 
to prepare the commune for a new water system; with 
sanitation education, latrines were being built for all the 
homes so that it would become open defecation free for the 
first time!

Pan American Development Foundation provided Haiti 
Outreach with funding for promoting hygiene and 
sanitation in the schools of the commune of Pignon. One 
school  in particular has taken this on seriously, forming 
a student/parent/school committee to charge a little 
extra for school fees and hire someone to clean and stock 
needed water for handwashing, toilet paper and tampons 
so the children keep sanitary. This is something we take for 
granted in the U.S. but is very rare in Haiti.
 
We completed additional community managed wells in the 
communes of Arcahaie, Cabaret, San Raphael, Capotille 
and Ferrier.

We hope and pray that 2023 will bring greater peace and 
stability in Haiti, and perhaps finally bring an end to the 
chaos in the capital. We also hope and pray we will be able 
to continue this life saving work, thanks to the generosity 
and commitment of so many of our donors and supporters. 
We are extremely grateful to all of you!

Thank YOU!

For Haiti to Become a Developed Country To collaborate with the people of Haiti to build 
community-initiated and maintained projects that 
advance the development of the country.

Letter to the Community

V I S I O N M I S S I O N

Dale Snyder, Executive Director    
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On a beautiful Saturday evening in Minnesota, September 24, 
over 100 people gathered at the Minneapolis Marriott West 
Hotel to celebrate the incredible difference Haiti Outreach 
has made in the country of Haiti for the last 25 years. Not 
only did the people in attendance celebrate, but we also 
hired a team to broadcast our celebration over the internet to 
anyone who could “tune in” online, including a special group 
in Chicago that some of our board members who live there 
put together.

Board Chair Saurel Quettan flew up from Atlanta to be our 
MC for the evening. Community Development Director Roge 
Michel, who has been with us for over 20 years, and Co-
founder and Country Director Neil Van Dine both flew from 
Haiti to participate in this special event. Neil had most of his 
family with him, including his wife, many children, and his 
father who flew in from Maine. 

Co-founder and Executive Director Dale Snyder spoke about 
how we got started and photos were shown of our early 
days back in the 1990’s, some of which are shown here. We 
had three video testimonials that were taken of Tirf Alexius, 
current board member, Rachel Thibault, an early supporter, 
volunteer and board member, and James Adamson, 
principal of Northwater International who has worked on 
engineering projects with us since he was in his 20’s. 

The celebration centered around what we have accomplished 
in the last 25 years, which is summarized in the photo 
shown on this page. Not listed but presented at the Gala 
was our recent work on the Cavaillon and Pignon town 
water systems, plus our work on a WASH in schools 

program in the commune of Pignon, supported by the Pan 
American Development Foundation. We have also impacted 
even more that just what is described there. For example, 
our relationship with Rotary Club members and Rotary 
International has led to Rotarians forming their own non-
profit organization called HANWASH, which is committed to 
the same goals as Haiti Outreach, that everyone in Haiti has 
access to clean sustainably managed water and improved 
sanitation. Now we are partners on many projects leveraging 
even more support for this important work. 

We had the usual silent and live auctions, as well as the 
important fund-a-need for additional community managed 
wells. This special 25th Anniversary Gala set a record for 
fundraising for the many years we have had an annual gala. 
We are grateful to all our volunteers and gala sponsors who 
donated their time and treasure that made this celebration 
so successful. Thank you all!

Haiti Outreach Gala Celebrates 25 years of 
Accomplishments

This special 25th 
Anniversary Gala set a 
record for fundraising for 
the many years we have 
had an annual gala. 

Our early board of directors with Country Director Neil



The community of Chifonnette used to rely on a spring 
called Guerant as their primary water source. It was not 
only where many of the local people got water to drink, but 
also is considered to be a magical place of worship for some 
groups that practice voodoo. The voodoo ceremonies have 
impeded many members of the Chifonnette community from 
accessing the stream to gather water.

One morning, some of the children went to Guerant to fetch
water. While they were filling their jerry cans, a man who was
performing the ceremony started to verbally and physically
harass one of the children to prevent him from drawing water
from the source. The children fled and returned home
without any water for their families for that day.

In response to the event, several parents in the area had a
meeting to discuss the situation and develop a plan to ensure
any women and children fetching water would be safe. They
decided to send people in large groups so that no one would
travel to the stream alone. While this was a good plan, it was
not without problems. They still wanted a more viable
solution.

One day, some people from the community found out
about Haiti Outreach and its services. They requested a
well for Chifonnette. A new well would allow them
access to drinking water closer to home and eliminate
harassment by the voodoo worshipers.

Richelieu Antoine is a husband, father of 6, pistachio
farmer, and member of the Chifonette community. He
expressed, “I cried for joy and sincerely prayed that this
would be accomplished quickly!” Three months after
initiating the meetings and working hard to develop their 
management plan with the support of Haiti Outreach, local 
authorities, DINEPA, and the community, the community of 
Chifonnette celebrated the inauguration of their new well!

As of May 2022, the town of Cavaillon has received three new 
wells and had two rehabilitated. These wells service 218 
households and 968 people. There are currently two more 
underway that should be inaugurated in June or July.

In response to the guidance from the Haiti Outreach 
animators during their water and sanitation training, a group 
of community leaders from Cavaillon assembled to reflect 
on how they could apply the changes their community had 
implemented on a broader scale. In January, they gathered to
discuss their vision for a healthier Haiti. They recognized that 
this vision would require great collaboration, and the first step 
would be to meet with other leaders from the municipality of
Cavaillon.

On March 5, 2022, different actors working in the
municipality of Cavaillon such as: DINEPA, Rotary Club, the
Mayor’s office, city delegates, and the police, justice, and
other local municipal leaders gathered to work towards this
new dream. They had a lively discussion and determined
that they would do whatever necessary to realize this vision
of Cavaillon being a clean and healthy commune.

The plan is as follows: the Cavaillon health officer engages 
with the other sectors of the municipality in order to work 
together to clean it up. The goal of a “Clean and Healthy 
Commune” will be achieved when everyone has sustainable 
access to clean water, a designated latrine, and practices 
proper sanitation. Simple as this may sound to some from 
a more developed nation where running water from every 
faucet is a given, this assembly is a major step for Haiti’s 
advancement towards becoming a developed nation.

The Community of 
Chiffonette Is Safer Now

Working Towards the 
Dream for Haiti



Olan Théophile is a 55 year old peanut farmer who resides 
in Belvi, in the Northeast Department of Haiti. He has a wife, 
three children, and a 5 year old grand daughter. Before Haiti 
Outreach engaged his community, the primary water source 
for the community of Belvi came from a small natural spring 
called “Sous Kastel.” This unprotected source emerges from 
behind the trunk of a tree that flows alongside the riverbank. 
The people of Belvi were not the only members of the 
community to gather water from Sous Kastel; the animals 
also used the river for drinking and bathing. During the rainy
season, the waters would rise and cause a deluge which 
prevented people from accessing it for water. 

One day, Olan was invited to take part in an important 
meeting. He learned that his community was working with an 
organization that would support his community in acquiring 
a clean water well in their area. At one of the following 
meetings, the community unanimously agreed to elect Olan 
as the guardian for their well. Initially, he was worried that the 
role would prohibit him from tending to his peanut garden, 
but his wife assured him that she would support him in his 
responsibilities. With her encouragement, he accepted the 
position.

Humbled and grateful for his new role, Olan shared, “I always 
did my best to attend all the training sessions. Thanks to those 
sessions, my management skills have improved. As a result, I 
have not only learned how to manage our well, but have applied 
this new knowledge to my own business. I have generated 
more profits which has allowed me to save and invest in 
improvements to my farm and home.” Olan and his wife are 
working to set up a small grocery market in their community. 
This market will help his neighbors purchase their household 
needs closer to home and save them a long trek to the city 
center for basic supplies. Olan and his family are delighted by 
the ways a simple well has improved their lives in numerous 
ways.

HANWASH* is a valuable partner to us. We are aligned on the 
vision that everyone would have sustainable access to clean 
water. Thanks to their support, a global grant from Rotary 
International has been submitted to further develop rural 
water systems and proper understanding of healthy hygienic 
practices in Cavaillon, Haiti.

The plan for this grant is to help us further advance our
Commune Action Plan in Cavaillon. Specifically, towards
the engagement of 9 rural villages to improve their
knowledge of proper hygienic practices. One target
outcome for this grant is that at least 85% of the commune
will understand and practice proper sanitation. Once this
target is achieved, our team will work towards increasing
clean water supply in the area. We will employ our
standard plan of engaging communities in a 3–4-month
management training to equip them to take responsibility
for the well after it has been drilled and inaugurated.

In addition to procuring water systems for these 9 
communities, this grant will also allow us to gather more data 
to better understand the regional aquifers. This information 
is vital towards not only ensuring that the water is safe for 
consumption, but also aids us in better forecasting future
capacity for accessing water. We are very excited about the 
forward movement that this grant will permit us to accomplish.

The Ripple Effects of our 
Training Model

Good News for Commune 
of Cavaillon

*HANWASH: Haiti National Clean Water Sanitation and Hygiene 
Strategy



Financials
STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION DATA (USA)

ASSETS

SUPPORT AND REVENUES

CHANGE IN UNRESTRICTED NET ASSETS

CHANGE IN NET ASSETS

EXPENDITURES

TEMPORARY RESTRICTED NET ASSETS

LIABILITIES

NET ASSETS

STATEMENT OF ACTIVITY DATA (USA)

2022 2021

2022 2021

Cash 		
Pledges Receivable	
Other Receivable	
Right-of-Use Asset

	 Total Assets

Current Liabilities
Deferred Revenue
Current Portion of Lease Liability
Lease Liability, net of current portion
	 Total Liabilities

Total Support and Revenues

Unrestricted	
Temporarily Restricted
	 Total Net Assets	

Program Operating Expenses
General and Administrative Expenses
Fundraising Expenses
         Total Expenditures

Contributions
Net Assets Released from Restrictions
Total Increase in Temporarily Restricted Net Assets

234,755
95,540

(14,874)
49,498

364,919

334,540
25,120
32,442

0
392,102

11,417
0

15,957
33,575
60,949

6,265
29,199

0
0

35,464

208,430
95,540

303,970

305,518
52,120

357,638
364,919 392,102

531,544
83,427

145,610

789,532
81,719

148,527

38,137 124,535
(52,120) (136,072)
(13,983) (11,537)

(53,668) (30,292)

720,896 1,001,023

760,581 1,019,778
(39,685) (18,755)

TOTAL LIABILITIES AND NET ASSETS

$1,800,000
$1,700,000
$1,600,000
$1,500,000
$1,400,000
$1,300,000
$1,200,000
$1,100,000
$1,000,000

$900,000
$800,000
$700,000
$600,000
$500,000
$400,000
$300,000
$200,000
$100,000

REVENUES 2022 EXPENSES BY CATEGORY 

COMBINED USA AND HAITI

2022 2021

Administration 15%Fundraising 17%In Haiti

In USA

Haiti Outreach (in Haiti)

2019 2020 2021 2022 CHANGE IN NET ASSETS

Income
Expenses

358,816 121,493
398,135 697,990

(39,319) (576,497)

Programs in
Haiti 68%

2018



3M Foundation
Abbott Laboratories
Adamson Family Charitable Fund
Amazon Smile
American Water Works Assoc. – MN Chapter
Foundation Pierre Smith Mondelus
Great Hearts Initiative
Hill Country Bookkeeping and Tax Service
Law Office of Eileen Caplan Seaman
Microsoft Matching Gifts Program
State Farm Companies Foundation
Superior Point
Thrivent Financial Foundation
Thomson Reuters
Travelers Community
United Health Group
US Bank Foundation

Anonymous
Tina Ackerman
John Aliprantis
Alex Anderson
Ron and Donna Axel
Lane Ayres and Marion McNurlen
Gregory Bary
Tracie Bell and Becky Thatcher-Bell
Lawrence Berch
Todd and Harriet Bollig
Elizabeth Crosby
David Croson
Dayle Harmon and Charles Dunlay
John Dwyer
Rod and Nancy Fisher
Steve and Isna Fremling
Phil and Christine Haddad
Arlene Haffa
Nancy Hayer
Evelyn Headen
Mark and Mary Hoiseth
Jeff Hornig
Terrence and Diana Horrigan
Maranda Howell
Elise Johnson
Guy and Jean Johnson
Jim and Martha Justus
Kanyon Keeney
Patrick and Kristen Kennedy
Sue Kirchhoff
John and Cheryl LaLonde
Granville and Rosemary Lawrence
Susan Loose
Jennifer Martin
John and Karla McCarey
Alan McCracken
John McCrady
Eugene McCullers
Judy Nelson
Sara E. Nelson
Sandra Olson
Saurel and Susan Quettan
Scott and Denice Ramsdale
Ralf Rho
Tom and Patricia Sexton
Kevin Smith
Ljubomir Sopic
David and Preethi Stolpman
Bill Sweatt
Adam and Heather Tritt
John and Jennifer Urbanski
David Wierzbicki
Jim and Lynda Wolter

Alexius Enterprises, LTD.
ARCO/Murray
Community Health Initiative Haiti
Dosch and Evangelista Charitable Fund
Forest Hill Church, Presbyterian
Grace United Church
Hatfield Family Foundation
Help Haiti, Inc. Fund
Hewlett Packard Enterprise Foundation
Laird Norton Real Estate, Inc.
Medtronic Foundation
Minneapolis Uptown Rotary Club
Peralte-Clark LLC
Prior Lake Rotary Foundation
Robins Kaplan LLP
Road to Hope, Haiti
The Charitable Foundation of Rotary 
District 6450 (Cosmo Club)
The ESPWA Foundation
The Swiss Dragon Fund
V3 Companies

Donors
Organizational 
Contributors

$20,000 and over

$10,000 and over 

$1,000 – $4,999

$500 - $999

$10,000 - $20,000

$1,000 - $9,999

Up to $999

Steve and Mary Mattson Donor Advised Fund
The Prosser Foundation
Sexton Family Foundation

Frank Babka
Tom and Jill Duerig
Shelley Dykstra
Rich and Cindy Galgano
Cindy and Dave Halverson
Jane Sharkey

Getsch Charitable Trust

Magdeline Aagard
Bernadette Aliprantis
Angela and Rick Amado	
Larry and Mary Barrett
Martin Barry
Beth Bednar and Donn Lavoie
Jennifer Benowitz
Erich Bertsch
Wendy and William Blackburn
Marilyn Bollinger
Matthew and Linda Brennecke
Frank and Mary Broderick
Alban Brooke, II
Annie Marie Brooks
Lisa Brown
O. Charles Brown
Tracy Brubaker
Robert Burda
Ben Burgum
Daniel Cameron
Boe and Julie Carlson
Kathleen Cahill
Dan Casar
Janette Cysewski
Robert DelCoco
Laurie Demott
Elizabeth and Glen Diehm
JE and JA Drawz
Matthew Drawz and Brooke Skin-
ner-Drawz
Jerry Duplessis and Kristin Peterson
Jenna Ebener

Individual 
Contributors 

Bruce and Sharon Edison
Sherley Edouard
Michael and Nicole Egan
Sean and Laura Egan
Linda Engberg
Jill Engeswick
Brenda and Todd Fagley
Richard Fencel
Peter Ferlita
Jean and Marcelle Fervil
Jacquelyn Fetrow and Brian Kell
Lamont Fortune
Bobbie Fredsall
Dwight and Suzanne Frindt
Laura and Jamie Frisbie
Brad Froslee and Bill O’Connor	
Jay Gallimore
Lon Garwood
Debra Gieseke
Catherine Godlewski
Susan Grandquist
Kathleen Harvatt
Bruce Haslam
Edward and Elizabeth Hasselman
James and Kristina Heer
Mindy Henjum
Patrick Herard
Mark and Amy Herendeen
Craig and Yvette Hewitt
Roger and Gloria Hilgers
Andrew and Leah Hjelle
David Huss
Keith Israelson
Christine Jenkins
Brian Jensen
Theresa Jensen
Daniel Johnson	
Leroy and Gretchen Johnson
Don and Donna Johnston
Lisa Kelly
Phyllis and Donald Kerr
Robert King
Steve and Lisa Kline
Mary Knox
Gaylord and Beverly Knutson
Ann Koerner
John Kohner
Judy Koziol
Karla and Charles Kregel
James and Rhonda Kroeger
Kim Hellier Kronebusch
Megan and Timothy Krueger
John and Julie Lapointe
Yves Lassere
Sandra Le
Jeff Lendzion
Richard Letto
Carine and Brian Lindberg
Brian Litman
Dennis and Maureen Lloyd
Cindy MacDonald
Jennifer Maercklein
Daniel Maier
Julie Mall and Darrell Schmidt
William Manning
Amy and Michael Marks
Kevin Marks
Kay McMahen
Lewis C Messenger, JR
Sonali Meyer
Patrice Michaels
David and Karen Minge
Frank and Jeanie Moccio
David Moldoff
Kevin Morgel
Scott Mork
Dave and Donna Nealy	
Mark and Laura Nelson
Steven and Joan Nelson
Sasha Nicolle
Mile Nikolic

$5,000 – $9,999
Ellen Brothers
Mark Bryan
Marlene and Fritz Denis
Patrick and Donna Devine
Diana Hanson
Vicki Nordmark and Amy Richards
Gerald and Jane Sexton
Kenneth Van Dine

$100 - $499

Bob Nonnemacher
Jo Ann Olson
Patrick and Mary Ellen Ottman
Kirky and Melissa Otto
Magalie Patin
Sarah Pavek
Nathaniel Pearson
Gregory and Cindy Peer
Constance Peterson and Paul Hoffinger
David and Donna Peterson
Gary and Katherine Peterson
Bonny and Marc Pongnon
Karin Potoka
Timothy and Mary Beth Puder
Sophie Rae
Phil Reinking and Kate Voller Reinking
Jonelle Ringnalda
Roxane Ris
Bryan Robb
C.H. Robinson
David Scheie and Wendy Johnson-Scheie
Judy Schlichting
Randall Schumacher and Tamara Rogers
Thomas Scott
Elizabeth and Daniel Seltzer
John Shapland
Tom Slowinski
Don and Patricia Smith
Donald and Nora Snyder
Emily Snyder and Christopher Waddell
Denise Spelgatti
Scott Spitz
Jody Stadler
Steven Steblay
Eric Stich and Mae Rukavina
Christopher Sullivan and Adele Lennig
Richard and Jan Sutton
Stephanie Swanson
Angela Taylor
H. Gene and Janet Toot
Thomas and Elizabeth Tuttle
Mary Kay and Luke Twito
Babs Waldman
Stephanie Ward
Dianne Wiik
Gloria Willis
John M Ziegler
Donald Zito

Deanna Alevizos
Charles Bauer
Paul Benn
Scott and Mary Boehne
Lisa Boesen and Charles Caldarale
Andy and Ruth Borash
Christopher and Peg Carlson
Gigi and Rocky Digiacomo
Francois Ecclesiaste
Alejandro Ferrer-Machuca
Vincent Grundman
Jim and Alicia Hasbrouck
Daniel Hawkins and Michael Welter
Stanton Hawkinson
Sherry Heffernan
Jacqueline and Robert Jasper
Regine Jeune
Magarita Jules
Scott Keaton
Justin Lau and Clara Choe
Lex and Dorothy McMillan III
David Melian
Tom and Rose Mary Meyer
Olaf and Amy Minge
Dana Mirviss
John and Sue Nelson
Michael O’Neal and Janet Snyder O’Neal
Jean-Alix and Kathy Peralte
George and Jana Phariss
John Pollard
Diane Reimer
Tirf Alexius Robert
Andy and Susy Shea
Dean Simpson and Linda Nordby 
Simpson
Robert Smith
Dale Snyder
Steven and Jill Sorden
Siobhan Stephen
Rachel Thibault
Michael Tierney
David A. and Lucy L. Trebour
Bruce Vakiener
Thomas and Zantha Warth
Neil and Petra White



K. Neil Van Dine, Country Director
Jacquelin Leande, Director of Administration
Roge Michel, Director of Community Development
Roberta Van Dine, Guest House Manager
Jean Jackendy, Director of Monitoring and Evaluation
Robenson Lucien, Assistant Director, Monitoring & 
Evaluation
Guildernes Dessalines, Project Foreman
Fredeline Calixte, Accountant/Secretary
Modelin Joseph, Animator
Dunoit Bien-Aime, Animator
My Lovely Joseph, Animator
Toussaint Magliore, Mechanic
Ernst Fils-Aime, Mechanic
Edoyen Vall, Driver
Maxi Fenelus, Head Well Driller
Enel Beliazard, Well Driller
Rene Philisma, Asst. Well Driller
Mackenson Dorvil, Asst. Well Driller
Ramson Fleuridor, Asst. Well Driller
Deluc Saint Fleur, Asst. Well Driller
Remis Calixte, Guard
Wilguerre Joseph, Guard
Paul Dariul Olibris, Guard
Julienne Dormeus, Guest House Head Cook
Sylianne Francois, Guest House Housekeeper
Climene Silien, Guest House Asst. Housekeeper

8441 Wayzata Blvd.  Suite 118  Golden Valley, MN 55426
612-929-1122 •  info@haitioutreach.org • www.haitioutreach.

Operations

2022 Haiti Outreach Board

Participate

2022 U.S. Staff

2022 Haiti Staff
We maintain our headquarters in Pignon, Haiti where 
we employ 28 staff members, all but one of which are 
Haitian citizens. Our U.S. office is located in Golden Valley, 
Minnesota, a suburb of Minneapolis.

DONATE Thank you for all of the generous
donations of individuals, foundations and groups. 
Please consider continuing to fund our important 
work and become a monthly donor.

TRAVEL Sadly, given the unrest in the country, until 
further notice, we are not bringing groups to Haiti. When 
that changes, we will make that announcement on our 
web site and through various social media.

SHARE Haiti Outreach makes many multimedia
presentations explaining our work and showing the
conditions of Haiti. Let us inform your group.  

CONNECT Stay up-to-date about Haiti Outreach’s 
activities and events. Sign up to receive our 
newsletter, fundraising invitations, trip information, 
etc. Follow us on Facebook

Saurel Quettan, Board Chair
Pam Prosser, Vice Chair
Dionissi Aliprantis, Secretary
Shelley Dykstra, Treasurer
Mark Bryan, Member
Francois Ecclesiaste, Member
Phil Haddad, Member
Pat Kennedy, Member
Ralf Rho, Member
Tirf Alexius Robert, Member

Dale Snyder, Executive Director
Sasha Nicolle, Development Director
Amy Herendeen, Executive Assistant 

Haiti Outreach is a non-profit 501(c)(3) organization.


